
TOLLAND BOARD OF EDUCATION 
Hicks Municipal Center 

Council Chambers 
Tolland, CT 06084 

 
REGULAR MEETING               7:30 – 10:00 P.M. 

AGENDA 
January 23, 2013 

 
VISION STATEMENT 

 
To represent education at its best, preparing each student for an ever-changing society, 
and becoming a full community of learning where excellence is achieved through each 

individual’s success. 
 

A. CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

B. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 

   January 9, 2013 – Regular Meeting 
   January 17, 2013 – Special Meeting 
             
C.        PUBLIC PARTICIPATION    (2 minute limit) 
 The members of the Tolland Board of Education welcome members of the public 

to share their thoughts and ideas at this time.  When appropriate to do so, 
members of the Board and the administration may respond to comments during 
“Points of Information.”  However, in consideration of those in attendance and in 
an effort to proceed in a timely manner, follow-up discussion may need to take 
place outside of the meeting setting. 

 
D. POINTS OF INFORMATION 
 
E. STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE REPORT 

 
F. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 
 F.1.  BlumShapiro Auditors Report – FY 2011/2012 
 F.2. Insurance Consultant Presentation 
 F.3. Artificial Turf Field Agreement 
 F.4. Status of the Budget – January 10, 2013 
 F.5. Budget Workshop (no enclosure)  
   
G. COMMITTEE & LIAISON REPORTS 
 
H. CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT 
 
I. BOARD ACTION 



  
J. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  (2 minute limit) 
 Comments must be limited to items on this agenda. 
 
K.       POINTS OF INFORMATION 
 
L.       CORRESPONDENCE 

• 2013 CIRMA Risk Management Achievement Award Recipient, January 1, 
2013 

• Town Council Meeting Minutes from January 8, 2013 
• School Calendars for February 

 
M. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 
 
N. ADJOURNMENT 
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TOLLAND BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Hicks Municipal Center 
Council Chambers 
Tolland, CT 06084 

 
REGULAR MEETING  - January 9, 2013             
 
Members Present:  Mr. Andy Powell, Chair; Mr. Robert Pagoni, Vice Chair; Mr. Thomas 
Frattaroli, Mr. Frank Tantillo, Mrs. Karen Kramer, and Mr. Joe Sce 
 
Administrators Present:  Mr. William Guzman, Superintendent of Schools; Dr. Kathryn Eidson, 
Director of Curriculum and Instruction; Mrs. Jane Neel, Business Manager 
 
A. CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 P.M. 
 

B. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 December 12, 2012 – Regular Meeting 

Mr. Pagoni motioned to approve the minutes of the December 12, 2012 Regular 
Meeting.  Mrs. Kramer seconded the motion.  The following changes should be 
made:  item F8, 2nd paragraph, 2nd sentence, “volatiles” should be, “volatile”; item H, 
second paragraph, the 14th sentence, “commented the” should be, “commented 
that”.  All were in favor.  None opposed.  None abstained.  Motion carries.      
 
January 3, 2013 – Special Meeting 
Mr. Tantillo motioned to approve the minutes of the January 3, 2013 Special 
Meeting.  Mrs. Kramer seconded the motion.  Mr. Powell, Mr. Tantillo, and Mrs. 
Kramer were in favor.  None opposed.   Mr. Pagoni and Mr. Frattaroli abstained. 
Motion carries.   

        
C.        PUBLIC PARTICIPATION    (2 minute limit) – None 

Mr. Sam Adlerstein, 164 Pine Hill Road, noted that he sent the Board members and 
the Town Council an e-mail with meeting notes and data from the survey.  Any 
questions or comments may be directed to Mr. Adlerstein, Mr. Powell, Ms. Clokey, or 
Mr. Guzman.  He thanked the Board for its continued efforts in the budget process.   
 
Ken Kittredge, 37 Farm Brook Drive, commented that he liked some things that he 
saw.  There were good collaborative efforts between the townspeople and the Board 
of Education and he would like to see it continue this year.  Last year, the Board saw 
some of the Town’s limitations on funding.  The Town and the Board did a good job 
working toward common goals and understanding the concerns of both parties.  He 
hopes this can happen again this year.   
 
Jackie Kolb, 34 Susan Drive, was interested in knowing what areas the Board has 
examined for efficiencies.  It would be helpful for the townspeople to know what was 
looked at to conserve costs.  Additionally, she asked for any information regarding 
the decline in enrollment.    

 
D. POINTS OF INFORMATION  

Mrs. Kramer inquired as to the abbreviation “ABA”.  It was clarified that it stands for 
Applied Behavioral Analysis.    
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Mr. Powell noted that the collaborative efforts between the Board of Education and the 
Town to work together will continue.  The Board has a duty to the District and the Town 
to work in a collaborative fashion.  These two bodies have together accomplished more 
in the past eighteen months than they had in ten years.  The Board is only as good as 
the input it receives and always welcomes additional input.   

 
E. STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE REPORT  

Ms. Dave announced that the National Honor Society was very successful in collecting 
food for the Tolland food pantry.  Additionally, the Student Council raised money so a 
donation could be made to Newtown, CT.  The Student Council is currently planning a 
Cupcake Wars fundraising campaign.    
 

F. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 
F.1. Fire Marshall’s Inspection Report  

Mr. Guzman noted that the Board members’ packets included this report dated 
November 15, 2012.  Additionally, the packet includes the list of items noted by 
the fire marshal and the corrective actions taken.  Some items have been put into 
the SchoolDude.  This is a system for tracking and caring for maintenance issues 
as they arise.  Some items noted in the Marshal’s report are structural and may 
be able to be addressed by the ESCO (Energy Service Company) proposal.  
 
Mr. Guzman added that at the beginning of the school year, at teacher 
orientation, the staff is provided with paperwork indicating what not allowed 
relative to fire code.  He added that with all of the new electronics being 
introduced to the district, some power poles have been installed.   
 
Mr. Pagoni inquired if the photographs included in the packet were used in the 
teachers’ orientation meeting and suggested that perhaps these would be a good 
illustration.  Mr. Guzman explained that they are sent to the principals who pass 
them along to the staff.   Mr. Powell added that these are signs of the changing 
dependence on technology. 
  
Mrs. Kramer inquired if the binding door at Birch Grove was the same as the one 
noted last year and about the sprinklers at the school.  Mr. Guzman was unsure if 
the door was the same one identified previously.  He clarified that the sprinkler 
system noted is located in the mechanical room.    
 
Mr. Guzman introduced the topic of the Common Core State Standards.  This is 
one of two major initiatives this year.  The other is the implementation of the new 
teacher evaluation program.  At a meeting at Vernon High School, the CABE 
(Connecticut Association of Boards of Education) and the northeast 
superintendents’ group made a recommendation to the legislators that the 
implementation of the teacher evaluation system be delayed for one year.  This 
would allow time to implement the program and learn more from those who 
piloted the program.  The District has spent a significant amount of time 
reviewing the system and its requirements.     
 
Dr. Eidson provided an update on the Common Core Standards initiative as well 
as a handout outlining its implementation.  In terms of organization, in grades K-5 
the teachers have been divided into two groups in each grade:  Math and 
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Language Arts.  They have been looking at the standards so that they may be 
integrated into the curriculum.  In K-8, they are using the skeleton units that have 
been put forth by the state.  A new unit format has been designed which follows 
researched and state formats.  In grades 6-12, the teachers are working on 
subject groups.  Additionally, those in grades 9-12 are working with NEASC (New 
England Association of Schools and Colleges) so they are a bit behind schedule.   
It is projected that the Math curriculum will be ready in the fall and the Language 
Arts curriculum will be implemented next year as well.   
 
Mr. Powell inquired as to the deadline for the implementation of the Common 
Core Standards.  Dr. Eidson explained that deadline is next year and the static 
tests on these standards should be ready for spring 2014.  Some districts are 
doing some of the sample testing questions this spring.  Full implementation is in 
spring 2015.  The test in spring 2014 will be static (flat) whereas the test in 2015 
will be active (adaptive).  From the test results, a growth curve will be able to be 
determined for each student from year to year.  The district has applied to be one 
of the locations which will work with the sample questions.  The curriculum team 
is working carefully to learn what needs to be in the units under development.  At 
this time, the knowledge and skills needed to do well have been unpacked to 
ensure the new, rigorous standards do not surprise the students.  Mr. Powell 
inquired if the district was ready in terms of infrastructure.  Dr. Eidson was unsure 
at this time.    
 
Mr. Powell inquired if this work would be possible without the curriculum 
coordinators.  Dr. Eidson explained that classroom teachers would need to do 
more of the coordination.  Someone needs to know what is going on and able to 
teach it to others.  The district has had outside assistance via a grant person 
from SERC (State Economic Resource Center) as well.  One cannot expect the 
bar to be raised without someone to educate the teachers.  Mr. Powell clarified 
that the transition to the Common Core Standard is more efficient, more effective, 
and more coordinated by having curriculum coordinators.  Additionally, it 
provides consistency for the students as they go through the grades.   
 
Mr. Guzman noted that the CMT measurement newspaper reports have always 
indicated the percentage of students at goal.  In a couple of years, the indices will 
show the improvement of the individual child and will be for the schools and the 
district as whole.  Dr. Eidson added that another piece will be that students will 
need to be able to use technology efficiently and effectively in order to perform a 
task.  Professor Donald Leu, from the University of Connecticut, did a media 
literacy study of the 7th grade classes.  The students did well on two of the four 
categories.  In turn, media literacy is something that the district will need to 
examine.   
  
Mrs. Kramer inquired how the benchmarks will change.  Dr. Eidson explained 
that they will all change.  This is part of the curriculum development process.  
They are looking at how the instruction changes as well as the assessments 
which involve integration and application of skills.  All of these significantly raise 
the bar.  
Mr. Powell added that one thing that was the District expected was to see a 
change in textbook and instructional material.  Additionally, the potential existed 
for the District to develop its own materials and have them prepared for an e-
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reader-type of situation.  He asked Dr. Eidson if this is something under 
development.  She explained that while there are some teachers interested in 
working on this, there is no funding in place to work on the project at this time.  
She added that in terms of material and resources, the budget is below bare 
bones and that when one changes direction and rigor, one needs a different set 
of resources.  Mrs. Kramer inquired if there were others in the state using e-
readers and if there was any funding that they were utilizing.  Mr. Powell 
explained that the idea of BYOD (Bring Your Own Device) was that students 
would bring their own e-readers for PDF and other documents.  Mr. Powell 
summed it up to say that the district does not have the funds to do the work 
needed to save money and have a more 21st century educational experience.  
Dr. Eidson added that this is one of her concerns.  As an example, a two 
dimensional worksheet of the heart does not compare to being able to go online 
and travel through one.  Mr. Sce inquired if this would in turn require a new way 
of teaching.  Dr. Eidson explained that it raises the level.  Part of the reform act 
was that teachers coming out of college need to be trained on these items.  Mr. 
Sce asked about veteran teachers.  Dr. Eidson was unsure and will research this 
information.   
 
Mr. Powell thanked Dr. Eidson for the update and looks forward to more 
throughout the year.    
 

F.2. Budget Presentation – no enclosure 
 Mr. Guzman explained that there will be a series of workshops for Board 

members and the public.  The first will be on Wednesday, January 16th at 7 PM in 
the Tolland High School library.  The following Wednesday’s Board meeting will 
be another opportunity to answer questions on the budget.  Further, an additional 
workshop is tentatively scheduled for January 30th at Tolland High School.  

 
 On January 16th, Dr. Eidson, Ms. Neel, and the schools’ principals will be in 

attendance to answer questions.  Mr. Guzman invited the members to submit 
questions; he will work to have a response to them at the next meeting.  The 
budget will be posted online on the district’s website.  Mr. Guzman provided an 
overview of the budget book.   

  
 The 2013/2014 Operating Budget Request totals $37,470,299, an increase of 

$1,768,071, or 4.95% over the current year’s budget of $35,702,228.   
  
 Mr. Guzman noted that the personnel tab is inclusive of everyone and the 

programmatic section describes each of the programs.  The budget is broken 
down into two parts:  personnel and programmatic with the program side being 
the lesser of the two.  Of the budget requested, approximately $8.8M is 
programmatic and the balance of approximately $28.6M is personnel which 
includes salaries and benefits.   

 
 The district is entering into its second year with the ECHIP (Eastern Connecticut 

Health Insurance Program).  This consortium offers an opportunity to control 
health insurance expenditures and a projected increase of 9.69% is the lowest 
increase in the past ten years.  Ideally this number will go down over the next few 
months.   
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  The outside placement of students with special needs is an expense that 

continues to increase.  Currently, 31 students are outplaced.  The grant from the 
State Department of Education for excess cost and agency placement continues 
to decline.  It is now estimated to cover only 70% rather than fully fund the 
expense as was originally intended.   

 
 In terms of projected student enrollments, NESDEC projects there will be a 

decrease of 130 students from 2012/13.  The data is available on page 8 of the 
Executive Summary.  Mr. Tantillo inquired as to why enrollments were declining.  
Mr. Guzman was unsure but it is a trend seen throughout the many districts.   

 
 Mr. Guzman is recommending a reduction in teaching positions across the board 

totaling 8.9 FTEs (Full-Time Equivalent).  Greater detail is provided in the section 
on personnel.   

 
 While instituting all-day kindergarten was previously discussed, Mr. Guzman 

noted that it is not in this budget.  A myriad of things were looked at and reduced 
and he is still at 4.95%.  While he understands the economic times, he also 
recognizes the needs that must be addressed.  There are no new initiatives in 
this budget.  The only new position is the one for Education Technology which is 
currently unfilled and may remain so for the remainder of this fiscal year.  The 
Board has needs and requests for endeavors but is holding steady at this time.  
The needs of the District are many.  They have tried to address these needs as 
economically as possible while being fiscally responsible.  It is a challenge.   

 
 The assumptions are listed on page 4.  Mr. Sce inquired about the contract 

increase in regards to transportation.  Ms. Neel explained that this is a 3% 
increase and the last year of the five year contract.  A general discussion of 
transportation costs followed.  Mr. Sce inquired about salary increases based on 
commitments incurred through collective bargaining agreements.  Mr. Guzman 
explained that there are six contracts.  Three labor negotiation contracts will be 
negotiated this year with the following unions: custodial, paraprofessional, and 
secretaries.  The other three unions are the teachers, administrators, and nurses.  
The teacher and administrator contracts are directed by state statute with a new 
contract scheduled for July 2014.   

 
 Mr. Powell inquired about Pay to Participate.  Mr. Guzman noted that this will 

remain the same.  Page 9 summarizes the major cost drivers:  Personnel, Health 
Insurance, Special Services, GASB (Government Accounting Standards Board) 
Other Post-Employment Benefits, and Other.  The budget summary is on page 
11 with a full summary of the personnel and program budget on pages 18-19.  
The program descriptions broken out by each school and presented district-wide 
are on pages 20-21.   

 
 The statute that was passed regarding the Common Core Standards and the 

Teacher Evaluations were declared to be revenue neutral by the state legislature 
so that it would not come at a cost to the District.  Yet, the District knows that in 
order to maintain and track all of the observations and scores that a program will 
need to be purchased.  This state initiative is well intentioned but the burden of 
caring for it falls on the district and residents of each municipality in the state.  
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The administration, teachers, paraprofessionals, and all staff members are intent 
on fulfilling the statutory requirements.    

 
 Mr. Powell noted that this is part of the conversation regarding due diligence.  

The Board is the sounding board of the community.  Its responsibility is to look at 
the numbers and provide answers.  At the workshops, the members will go deep 
into these numbers and encourage active participation by the public.    

 
 Mr. Guzman added that throughout the year, the Board always looks at ways to 

save money and cut costs.  Some of these initiatives have been listed as well.  At 
the last meeting there was a discussion on getting a quote for fuel oil.  Dime Oil 
was the most competitive and it is estimated that this will save $77,000 over the 
CRCOG (Capitol Region Council of Governments, Connecticut) number.  Without 
this change, this budget would have been increased by $77,000.  

 
 Mr. Guzman noted that the format of the budget is thanks in part to Ms. Neel who 

met with several people who raised issues and made recommendations.  This 
includes the break out of schools, the tabs, and is demonstrative with the goal of 
being transparent.    
 

G.   COMMITTEE & LIAISON REPORTS 
Finance & Facilities Committee - none 
 
Policy Committee  - none 
   
Negotiation Committee - none 
 
EASTCONN Liaison Report - none 
 
Town Council Liaison  
Mr. Powell attended the meeting.  Some items discussed were security and a date 
for the public hearing for the security appropriation request.  The hearing will be held 
on January 23rd.  State Representative Brian Hurlburt, Senator Tony Guglielmo, and 
State Representative Tim Ackert were in attendance as well as the CCM 
(Connecticut Conference of Municipalities) representative to discuss initiatives for the 
upcoming year.   Mr. Werbner discussed the issues the Town and the Board of 
Education are facing.  He was interested in learning if what needs to be done in 
terms of teacher evaluations could be put on hold for a year so that the resources 
could be made available for a security resource person.  This is something the 
legislators will take back with them.  Further, they are looking at the change in the 
ECS (Education Cost Sharing) formula, conversations of binding arbitration in terms 
of what it meant to the District and regionalization wherever possible.  Lastly, a 
working committee needs to be set up to do the ESCO for Celtic Energy.  Someone 
will need to be appointed from the Board for the committee and the energy audit.  Mr. 
Guzman added that Mr. Werbner also requested to have two staff members from the 
District.  Mr. Powell made a public comment regarding collaboration during the 
budget cycle and that he would like to build upon the positive momentum going 
forward.   
 
Great Path Academy Liaison – None 
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Building Committee Liaison 
Mr. Frattaroli will attend the Building Committee meeting on January 16th.    

 
H. CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT - 

Mr. Powell noted that budget season is where the Board does the work.  It is imperative 
that anyone with ideas approach the Board.  Just because the Board may say no to 
certain items, it is not that it is not listening and it appreciates the input.  Many options 
have been examined.  The fiscal reality is what it is and at the end of the day the Board 
has a job to do.  Whatever number comes back to the Board, Mr. Guzman and his staff 
will do the best that they can.  The Board is going to be positive and move forward.   
 

I. BOARD ACTION  
  

 I.1. Board Policy 6011 – Graduation Requirements 
  Board Policy 6090 – On-Line Coursework 

Mr. Pagoni motioned to accept Board Policy 6011.  Mrs. Kramer seconded the 
motion.  All were in favor.  None opposed.  None abstained.  Motion carries.  
 
Note:  Board Policy 6090 as an agenda item is a mistype.  It should be Board 
Policy 6092.  
Mrs. Kramer motioned to accept Board Policy 6092.  Mr. Pagoni seconded the 
motion.  A brief discussion took place.  Mrs. Kramer inquired as to the 
implications of a course being an elective or a core course under enrollment in a 
supplemental course.  Mr. Guzman explained that the term “supplemental” is 
merely terminology and is not connected to graduation requirements.   A 
supplemental course is one that is not currently offered in the school’s catalog.  
This is for advanced credit, not recovery credit.  All were in favor.  None 
opposed.  None abstained.  Motion carries.   

 
 I.2. Budget Transfer Request 

 Mr. Tantillo motioned to approve the budget transfer request of $60,850.  Mrs. 
Kramer seconded the motion.  A discussion took place.  Any money in addition to 
what the Town Council provides will try to be harnessed to increase the $50,000 
that was approved.  Mr. Sce inquired if it was necessary to reallocate these funds 
since the Education Technology position is currently unfilled.  Mr. Guzman 
explained why the position is unfilled.  There was an internal posting as per the 
contract for the position.  This expired yesterday.  If the District is to proceed 
logically, it would post externally to see if a certified person can be found to fill 
the position but the District is holding off.  Given the events in Newtown, CT, 
different priorities are now on the table so Mr. Guzman is waiting to see what the 
needs are.  As discussed at the Special Meeting, the Board authorized Mr. 
Guzman to look into gathering information to get a school resource officer or 
state trooper for security purposes.  At the moment, he is unsure where the funds 
are coming from and the funds for the Educational Technology position may be 
needed for the security position which is his priority.   Mr. Guzman is currently 
researching security options and will update the Board at the next meeting. 

 
 Mr. Powell asked if the position will not be filled in the near term, why do the 

funds need to be transferred at this time.  Mr. Guzman explained that it is on 
hold.  Ms. Neel explained that when the position was approved by the Board, the 
funding came from the Building Operations account.  As per Board policy, a 



Tolland Board of Education
January 9, 2013

8 

 
transfer of the funds needs to be made.  The total transfer is everything that was 
to come from the account.  Mr. Powell, Mr. Pagoni, Mr. Frattaroli, Mrs. Kramer, 
and Mr. Tantillo were in favor.  Mr. Sce opposed.  No one abstained.  Motion 
carries.   
     

J. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
Miranda Wojnar, 49 Cortland Drive, is a former education and curriculum support 
specialist.  She fully supports an increased budget and would vote for one over 4.9%.  
She explained that if the public is educated on why it is important, it would understand 
that these changes need to be made to stay similar to other districts in the DRG.  She 
urged the Board to look at the strategic school profiles in other districts.  She is nervous 
about sending her children to Tolland Public Schools due to the lack of support staff and 
noted that other towns have more in comparison.  She explained her reasons for 
enrolling her oldest son in full day kindergarten outside of Town.  She urged the Board to 
research the cost of full day kindergarten and would like to vote on a higher budget.    
 
Sam Adlerstein, 164 Pine Hill Road, is the Chair of Friends of Tolland Schools.  He 
noted that the group is mindful of the budget.  He asked the Board to model for the 
community and the kids how adults make good decisions.  As the Board steers the 
budget to referendum and a passed budget, do whatever possible to model how adults 
make good decisions.  Reach out to the Town Council to discuss the budget now and 
learn what their expectations are.  
 
Jackie Kolb, 34 Susan Drive thanked the Board for the information.  Mr. Werbner 
provides a community conversation at the firehouse and there is always a strong 
education voice there.  She asked if it would possible for the Superintendent or the 
Board of Education to host a similar meeting that would be conversational in nature.  It is 
too late at Mr. Werbner’s conversation.  
      

K.       POINTS OF INFORMATION  
 Mrs. Kramer read a prepared statement. Her “concern is the proposals to “bring up” the 

lowest performing schools in the state will amount to no more than giving money to 
these underperformers without full consideration to: “find a way to ‘Stop the Bleeding’” 
that encompasses a myriad of:  social, cultural, and monetary issues.  ‘Stop the 
Bleeding’ is a gerund that refers to the actual violence attendant to the illegal narcotics 
trade.  This has had the unfortunate effect on the low graduation rate in enough cities 
and towns throughout Connecticut that are plagued by a lack of finding a way to ‘Stop 
the Bleeding’ that it reaches out and plagues towns who, by virtue of their distance from 
cities like Hartford in DRG I, still feel the effects in the form of lost education funding.” 

 
 Mr. Pagoni inquired if there are any updates in regards to seeking out grants.  
Specifically, the Board had discussed seeking out technology grants.  Mr. Guzman 
explained that information on grant sources has been provided to the necessary 
individuals and they will be meeting with the principals to determine what the needs are.   

 
Mr. Guzman, in response to Mrs. Kramer’s statement, commented that with all due 
respect, the demographics of Tolland and Hartford are not the same.  Hartford’s per 
pupil expenditure is much closer to the state’s average, perhaps higher.  The data 
gathered for per pupil expenditures is from all sources – state and federal which total 
close to $60-70M so there is no comparison on numerous levels.   
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In response to a public comment, in terms of Mansfield, Mr. Guzman explained that the 
Strategic School Profiles indicate that Tolland spends roughly $11k per student while 
Mansfield spends approximately $15k.  Mansfield’s ECS state grant formula is a rich 
formula for many reasons; one of which is because the University of Connecticut is in its 
town.  Mr. Tantillo asked how Mansfield breaks off given the regional high school since 
three towns contribute resources.  Mr. Guzman will review the formula and what data is 
being used.   

 
Mr. Powell commented on community conversations.  The Board will have to take this 
under advisement given the limited amount of time and numerous meetings the Board 
has scheduled.  The Board members make themselves available via meetings, 
workshops, and e-mail.    
 
Mr. Sce, in response to Mrs. Kramer’s statement, commented that the Board should fight 
for its grants.  It is important to talk with state legislators and local representatives and 
communicate that we too need grants.   

 
Mr. Powell noted that Senator Guglielmo and Representative Hurlburt have done a lot 
for the Town.  Additionally, the lieutenant governor is a good advocate as well.    
  

L. CORRESPONDENCE 
 Town Council Meeting Minutes from December 11, 2012 
 School Calendars for January 

 
M. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 

1. Field Agreement between the Town and the BOE for 1st review (relative to 
artificial turf) 

2. Report on the charge of researching a Resource Officer 
3. Discussion of surveillance system 
4. Research on Mansfield comparison 
5. Policy for 1st reading 

  
O. Adjournment 

Mr. Pagoni motioned to adjourn the meeting at 9:36 P.M.  Mr. Tantillo seconded the 
motion.  All were in favor.  None opposed.  None abstained.  Motion carried. 
 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Lisa Pascuzzi 
Clerk 
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TOLLAND BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Tolland High School, Media Center 
Tolland, CT 06084 

 
Budget Workshop - January 17, 2013             
 
Members Present:  Mr. Andy Powell, Chair; Mr. Thomas Frattaroli, Mrs. Karen Kramer, Mr. Joe Sce, and 
Mr. Steve Clark 
 
Administrators Present:  Mr. William Guzman, Superintendent of Schools; Dr. Kathryn Eidson, Director of 
Curriculum and Instruction; Mrs. Jane Neel, Business Manager, Dominque Fox, Principal, Tolland High 
School; Mr. Tom Swanson, Principal, Birch Grove Primary; Mr. Adam Sheer, Director of Information 
Technology; Kathleen Raymond, Director of Pupil Services; Mr. Walter Willett, Principal, Tolland Middle 
School; Mr. Jim Dineen, Principal, Tolland Intermediate School 

 
CALL TO ORDER, PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
The meeting was called to order at 7:04 P.M. 

 
Workshop 
 
Mr. Powell thanked everyone for attending.  Assembled are the Administrators, members of the Board 
of Education, Department Directors, and Mr. Guzman.  The superintendent’s budget request was 
released; a spending plan including needs based upon information that he compiled from building 
administrators.  The budget has been posted to the website.  This is the process where we review the 
budget request and elicit questions from the public to determine what is appropriate and get feedback.  
If there is a question that can be answered at this session it will be covered; otherwise, it is included in 
the minutes and an answer will be sent out at a later date.  The goal is to provide as much detail as 
possible in terms of the numbers.  The style of the session is conversational and the end time will be 
9:00PM.  Follow up meetings are scheduled for next Wednesday, as part of the regular Board meeting, 
and another on January 30th.   Before the budget request is sent to the Town Council, the Board will take 
as many questions as possible.  There are things that have to be, and will be done from a state statute 
standpoint.  Further, there are items from safety, nutrition, and wellness standpoints that will not be 
sacrificed.  Other areas will be examined.  Questions about how things can be done from a 
regionalization and collaborative standpoint will be entertained as well.  Everything is on the table.  If 
the Board says, “no” to something, it does not mean it is a bad idea, just something that cannot be done 
at this time.  The Board is listening.  Mr. Powell opened the floor to public comment and limited the 
time to two minutes per person.  The Board will then present questions and the floor will be opened up 
once again for public participation.     

Mr. Powell explained that there are priorities and realities.  The Board is looking at a very difficult year 
not only when considering Town funding but also when considering state funding.  It is possible that the 
ECS (Education Cost Sharing) grant will be cut.  Unfortunately for Tolland, if the ECS formula changes, 
the District will be hit.  Mr. Powell noted that the commentary from the citizens to the elected officials 
that work in Hartford is that the change to ECS funding, with emphasis to areas outside of ours, is 
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unacceptable.  The money is spent efficiently and productively for an education district that has been 
successful for decades.  It is not a failed system.   

Sam Adlerstein, 164 Pine Hill Road, noted that he, along with others standing with him, made a list of 
critical questions which are noted on the sheets on the wall in purple.  The list was created after they 
read the superintendent’s report, brought in other information, and examined key points.  They 
switched gears and wrote, “Before the Board of Education passes and approves the budget, we need 
____”.  Ultimately, they made a list questions.  One of those questions was how do we bring our 
questions to you.  Mr. Powell suggested that Mr. Adlerstein transcribe the list referenced and supply it 
to him.  He will put the questions forth to the staff or the Board of Education for answers.  Mr. 
Adlerstein noted that there is a need for a community conversation in a dialogue-type of format.  Mr. 
Adlerstein will transcribe the list and provide it to Mr. Powell.    

Bob Rubino, 296 Weigold Road, made three observations.  First, he noted that he was delighted to see 
that wireless access has been installed so that the public can follow along with the electronic copy of the 
budget.  Second, he liked the new format.  He likes speaking to the Board of Education and being able to 
get feedback.  If we ask you something, noting that we are not as versed as yourselves, and are told that 
something cannot be done, as the audience member it is seen as a dismissal.  If something cannot be 
done, and a state law, code or charter is cited, can we commit that rather than resorting to that pat 
response that the chapter and verse will be provided?   Mr. Powell responded that this is a fair point and 
comes back to transparency.  Mr. Rubino added that this would be fabulous even if the information 
could not be provided at the moment but as a follow-up since at times the law is subject to 
interpretation.  Third, regarding the 227 page budget for $37M, more paper does not necessarily 
provide more information.  The people in attendance to support the workshop have spent time trying to 
understand the budget but Mr. Rubino noted that he was confused.  He would like to see a discussion of 
definitions.  He added that the budget appears to shoot the Board of Education in the foot.  The largest 
increase comes from something that appears to be overhead and detracts from the goal – maintaining 
programs and instruction for the students.  Fifty four percent is spent on instruction but 15% of the 
increase of the total budget appears to be overhead.  $9.96M of that is for health insurance.  There was 
a $1.5M increase in health insurance.  It is impossible that the District is spending $10M on health 
insurance.  Mr. Rubino would like to know what that line items means.   

David Garritt, 23 Rudansky Lane, began by indicating a thumbs-up vote in terms of the budget.  He was 
sent by his wife to inquire about full day kindergarten.  He understands that it was considered but it is 
not included in this year’s budget and would like to know what went into that decision.   Mr. Powell 
noted that, as Mr. Guzman often says, the needs of the District are varied and many.  This is something 
that will be answered in detail. 

In reference to Mr. Rubino’s comment regarding healthcare, Mr. Powell believes this is the lowest 
percentage increase that the Board has seen for healthcare and has to do with working collaboratively 
with the Town Council last year in working with other towns to get itself into a different healthcare 
underwriting situation.  Town Council Member Mark Gill commented that the $1M increase is the 
lowest increase in dollar amounts for many years.  The reason for the $1M increase is that $650K was 
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prepaid for healthcare last year.  The actual bill last year was $650K more than what was reflected in the 
budget.  The actual bill went up $350K, the lowest increase in many years.  The $1M is due to using one-
time, found money to prepay the $650K.  Mr. Powell inquired as to how to distinguish the prepayment 
of this year’s ECHP (Employer’s Choice Health Plan) component of $650K.  Given the prepayment, why is 
this not seen as a $350K increase?  Mr. Guzman will investigate this.  In terms of going forward, how 
much of the delta is due to claims number is something Mr. Guzman will research and provide an 
answer to next Wednesday as well as the drivers of the increase.   

Mr. Clark noted that Steve May will be at the Town Council’s meeting to discuss health insurance and 
that some of these answers may be answered at this time.  Mr. Gill explained that the $650K is an 8% 
increase if multiplied by the true health care bill.  Healthcare did not go down last year; it was $650K less 
in the budget because that amount had been prepaid.  This year, the 8.5% increase plus the $650K is 
how one arrives at the total number.  Mr. Powell noted that this is a valid topic and that healthcare cost 
is one the Board has tried to mitigate.     

Mr. Guzman explained that  going back a year, when looking for a 6% budget and receiving a 3% budget, 
the message he heard from the Board and the Town Council was that neither party wanted to impact 
teaching staff or instruction.  The 6% was a budget to stay at the status quo.  Mr. Guzman spoke with 
Town Manager Steve Werbner and explained that due to a mild winter and freeze, he was going to try 
to save some money from last year’s budget so when the time came to change the 6% request to 3%, he 
would be able to keep the district level-operational in terms of function and delivery of instruction. The 
idea was to see if money would be available at the end of the year to do some pre-purchasing.  Mr. 
Werbner and Mr. Guzman met with the town auditor to see if this was a permissible option.   When pre-
purchasing, one cannot necessarily find $650K but the self-insurance was one way it could be done.   
The auditors said that using the funds for the insurance program was permissible and that many districts 
do so.  In turn, the insurance account was used in order not to impact other accounts.  If that money 
($650K) had not been available, the district would have had to make reductions in accounts which would 
have impacted instruction, programs, and staffing levels across the board.  These are the dynamics of 
managing the budget to make it work for 2012/13.  These conversations took place with the Town 
Council, members of the Board, and Mr. Werbner.   

Mr. Powell noted that from a Board standpoint, one thing it wishes to do is answer questions regarding 
the budget and invited members to submit their questions.   

Mr. Sce explained that he has heard of the history of the $650K being discussed and that at the time it 
seemed like a good idea.  His noted that it was spent on recurring expenses so that the 2012/2013 
budget would not have to be reduced but it only postponed the inevitable rather than if it has been 
spent on a one-time expense.   Mr. Powell explained that Mr. Guzman’s point, that in order to retain 
services, this had to be done.  Further, had it been spent on something else, they would not have been 
true to the spending plan.   

Mr. Guzman explained that the cost of the all-day kindergarten is not in this budget.  To add teachers 
and materials, it would have come to approximately $150K.  Given the benefits of all-day kindergarten 
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and a number of reasons including future testing requirements from the state, the budget presented 
would have been a 5.2% or 5.3% increase.   Mr. Guzman added that he believes that the requested 
4.95% budget increase will not be granted.  Looking at the needs going forward, in any case, there would 
have had to have been a delay of the all-day kindergarten program.  Mr. Powell added that there was a 
discussion regarding how to structure the budget and the process.  It was determined that Mr. Guzman 
would provide a need-based budget. Then, based upon feedback from the Board and the public, 
dependent on the fiscal reality, changes could be made.   Mr. Powell added that the 4.95% does not 
include items that the administrators would have like to have included.  The Board’s role is to review the 
budget and determine its validity.  The budget is a spending plan.  If it is exceeded due to extraordinary 
circumstances then the Board can approach the Town for more money.  When looking at budgeting, a 
delta needs to be built in to absorb items; unexpected items and adjustments are made from other 
accounts.  Mr. Guzman added that the budget is monitored, he provides a monthly status of the budget 
to the Board at its meetings, and accommodations are made throughout the year.  This is how a budget 
works.  There are state statutes and Board of Education policies regarding transfers.  It is a question of 
vigilance and management.   

Mr. Powell noted that the budget reflects the fiscal reality and decreasing enrollment.  He added that 
one needs to look at the positions in place and which of those are directly involved with the education 
process versus overhead positions.  In the face of fiscal difficulty, how does one justify programmatically 
and economically curriculum coordinators?  What is the impact if those positions are reduced or 
eliminated?  Dr. Eidson responded that the district is faced with an entirely new curriculum across the 
board.  This includes math, language arts, music, social studies, science, and art.  She likened not having 
curriculum coordinators to not having a teacher in the classroom.  A coordinator is needed to put these 
changes in place, support them, and coach teachers.  In language arts alone, there are 96 items to 
determine where children are and to work on improvements.  She added that the coordinators are 
doing the work of two people and are overburdened.  Mr. Powell asked what the impact would be if the 
number of coordinators was reduced to two and who would take on the responsibility.  Dr. Eidson 
answered that the teachers are tapped out with responsibilities.  Further, the principals would not be 
able to take on the additional burden given their current responsibilities and the requirements coming 
from the state.  The only four people who are unassigned who can do these things are the four 
coordinators.  Mr. Willett added that the coordinators are specialists.  The knowledge base is very 
broad.  Otherwise, training would need to be outsourced, particularly for the CCSS (Common Core State 
Standards) and the SBAC (Smarter Balance Assessment Consortium).  Without the coordinators, we 
would not have in-house expertise, it would be less cost-effective, and the students would not perform 
as well.  Mr. Powell asked if a teacher could be a coordinator.  Mr. Guzman explained that a teacher is 
hired to teach students during the day and this includes other tasks such as preparation and assessment.  
He added that the coordinators are in the teachers’ contract because it cannot be expected that either 
teachers or principals can deliver these services.   There is not enough time in the day for principals to 
do normal functions let alone this on top of those responsibilities.  Mr. Swanson noted that the 
coordinators at Birch Grove Primary School are very valuable in providing direction, support, and 
professional development to teachers.  Further, they provide hands-on opportunities, model lessons, 
work with the administration, and provide awareness.  Mr. Willett added that the quality of instruction 
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is improved when you have content experts available.  Further, the coordinators assist with items 
outside of their specific roles.  Mr. Sce confirmed that there are four coordinators and noted that this 
would not be sufficient to save the budget.  Mr. Powell added that if the curriculum in place would be 
continuing on for a few years then it might be something to consider; but, given that this year is special 
due to the CCSS coming online and the changes in the testing it is more crucial now to have people 
focused on the curriculum.  Ms. Fox added that curriculum development never goes away; it is a 
continuous process.   

Mr. Gill, in regard to the curriculum coordinators noted that they are under the system-wide services 
line.  The total for the line items is over $1M and it has grown 10% over the past two years.  It is a fast 
growing line item and he inquired about its driver.  Ms. Neel explained that the system-wide services for 
personnel, program 188, have an overall increase of $65K.  Other items that fall under this line item are:  
regular and special education tutoring, director of special education, curriculum specialists, non-certified 
secretaries, technology, energy manager, curriculum writing, and the director of curriculum and 
instruction.   

Ms. Kelly Euliano, 54 Bonair Hill Road, inquired about why details such as the information provided by 
Ms. Neel were not in the budget.  She would like to see more subcategories.  Mr. Guzman responded 
that the information is available and can be placed online.  Mr. Powell added that this is an action item 
that will be addressed.   

Mr. Rubino commented that he would like to see an organizational chart in the budget.  There are 440 
employees in the district.  Head count is the single biggest driver of overhead cost in the district.  It is 
something that should be focused on; not only the salary but also the benefits as well. Given the new 
computerized testing, last year the district had the opportunity to invest in technology and it did not do 
so.  Now we are going to eliminate eight positions of instruction but we are not having a discussion on 
total head count.  A conversation of the priorities is not taking place.  There is a decrease in total 
student enrollment.  How is the district handling this with respect to head count?  He would like to see 
this as an opportunity to do some things that have fallen by the wayside such as the gifted and talented 
program.  Mr. Guzman noted that the head count is available in the book and is listed by school and 
position.  In terms of gifted and talented, it is not included due to its extra cost similar to other positions 
requested by the principals.  The district is operating very thinly.  For example, the district has four 
coordinators; some districts have one for each of the entire range of curriculum areas including physical 
education and music.  Mr. Guzman added that he has heard to ultimately plan on a 1% increase.  There 
are already nine teaching positions eliminated from the budget.  A one percent increase is an entirely 
different dynamic in terms of how do we get there.  At this time, the priority is survival and sending kids 
to class where academic achievement is paramount.  The focus will be instruction.  That is the priority.   

Mr. Powell believes the organizational chart is a valid request and should be an action item.  As for the 
question of priority and change in population, it is something the Board is addressing.  They have asked 
Mr. Guzman to do an initial round of investigating to do an initial strategic plan for use of resources.  
How to position the resources is something the Board is looking at.  The Board could look at re-
deploying teachers rather than reducing.  It comes back to a financial barrier, if in a decreasing financial 
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situation; it may have to reduce headcount.  The Board hopes to have some direction in terms of a plan 
but will not have one before this budget is done.   

Mr. Adlerstein agreed that the budget will not pass referendum based on history.  Hence, the question is 
what needs to change to get a budget to referendum?  Mr. Adlerstein said he feels frustration when this 
is not being discussed.  It is the changes that need to be made to get the budget to referendum that 
need to be discussed; it is not a matter of what he wishes but what they do.  He addressed Mr. Guzman 
and noted that it is not about throwing your hands up in frustration.  Mr. Guzman replied that he is not 
frustrated.  He has worked hard for this budget and this school district for the last ten years fighting for 
a budget to support the educational needs of the school district, the children of the school district, and 
the parents of the children of the school district.  Each person at this table needs resources and is 
working day and night.  The issue is how to get this 4.95% budget passed.   

Mr. Adlerstein commented that there is a general belief that things can be changed that do not impact 
the quality of education.  People are not looking to cut curriculum coordinators.  Even if the answer is 
that nothing can be changed without having an impact, it is ok but at least a discussion took place.  If 
there is no discussion then not everything that could be done has been done.  Mr. Willett commented 
that he was unsure everything could be articulated in this forum.  There is a monthly principals’ 
breakfast where Mr. Willett is happy to meet with any parents and provide as much detail as they would 
like.  If someone seeks out the information, the principals will provide it.  Mr. Sce commented that part 
of the problem with that conversation is that one will say that more money is needed but in fact the 
person on the other end will say the same – that they too need more money.  People are working six 
days a week and have to work with what they have and so does the district.  Mr. Willett noted that he is 
very practical.  He will present the ramifications – ultimately Tolland chooses.  Mr. Sce responded that as 
a member of the Board he is trying to be realistic and does not believe the 4.95% increase will go 
through.  It is something that cannot be ignored and it needs to be approached in a realistic manner.  
What will we have to do without?  Mr. Willett responded that he has spent the last five years being 
realistic.  He cited examples such as lockers that need replacement.  He added that the district is getting 
close to where scores are going to be impacted.  Mr. Adlerstein commented that he agreed that a two 
hour meeting is insufficient to discuss priorities and look for improvement.  It is about the Board of 
Education and the Town Council talking together and being on parallel tracks.   It is about coming up 
with the best budget.  Mr. Willett noted that nothing in isolation works – all groups need to be included.   

Mr. Powell invited questions from the Board members.  Mr. Frattaroli, in regard to the curriculum 
coordinators, noted that the importance of gathering and sharing the information that will ultimately 
impact every student cannot be overemphasized.  The budget is justifiable based on need and he is 
comfortable with it.  He trusts those who generated and support it. 

Mrs. Kramer commented that Tolland has been backed into a corner.  The district runs the leanest 
system in the state for graduating a student K-12.  It runs about $123,000 compared to the Hartford 
school system which is $288,000 per student.  For every seven students who graduate in Tolland, only 
three graduate in Hartford.  She looks to the colleagues at the state capitol to help the Town.  The 
district has done the absolute best job in the state. 
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Mr. Sce commented that he wishes this budget could pass but he wants to be a realist.  He believes 
when it goes to the Town that it will say it is too high.  Taxpayers are being hit with additional taxes from 
the federal government and many will most likely be hit with higher taxes from the state.  If the Town 
looks to raise taxes by a significant amount, not only due to education but also other services, it will be 
difficult to pass the budget.  Hence, this leaves no choice but to look at the most efficient ways to cut 
the budget and maintain the highest level of education possible.  When comparing 2011 to now, the 
district has lost 15% of its student body and 3.5% in faculty which is a large disconnect.  While it is not 
unreasonable, he asked if these people are still needed to teach 15% fewer student.  Other items to 
consider may be higher deductibles and co-pays as well as generic drugs to reduce healthcare costs.  Mr. 
Powell explained that the district can only do certain things due to contracts in place.  In terms of 
healthcare, they have encouraged people to join the HSA (Health Savings Account) option.   Mr. Guzman 
noted that 90 employees are in the HSA program and that new employees as well as veterans in the 
open-enrollment period are encouraged to join.  Much of the healthcare issues such as co-pays are 
contractually based.  Some groups will go into negotiation in the spring and there may be some 
opportunity to make this recommendation at that time.  All six contracts will be negotiated over the 
next 6-8 months and four members of the Board sit on the negotiation committee.  In terms of 
teacher/student ratios, the district aims to keep this at 22-23 students per class.  With the lower 
enrollment numbers and the teachers in the budget, this ratio will be able to be maintained.  Three 
years ago, Response To Intervention (RTI) was implemented.  It is a federal mandate that provides extra 
help for children who need assistance with mathematics and reading through small class sizes to bring 
them up to level.  Mr. Willett added that RTI has been analyzed and it was found that it successfully 
catches students early on and provides services so these students do not end up in special education.  If 
the programs are eliminated, sixty kids will not get support and ultimately more will be referred to 
special education which incurs higher costs.  Mr. Frattaroli added that the support staff saves the district 
money and educates the students.  Mr. Dineen commented that these students need to be in small 
groups to get the intensive support; the more help provided now the greater the benefit for the 
students and the district.   

A resident commented that both of her children participated in the intense reading program and it 
made a huge difference.  Mr. Powell noted that while he appreciated the anecdotal comment, it is 
methodology that is currently being discussed.   

Mr. Sce commented that one item of significance in the budget is the increase in the number of students 
being sent to schools outside of the district.   Are there ways that these students could be kept in the 
district?  Ms. Raymond noted that today people know much more about what can be done for students 
in the autism spectrum.  Most of them are in regular classes with support and some do not need any 
support.  Through the early intervention process, the students have the opportunity to be part of the 
school community.  In some cases there is no choice other than to work with the families to outplace 
the students.  The district is seeing an increase in two populations:  those in the autism spectrum and 
students suffering from extreme mental health challenges.  The district needs to take action when things 
like this happen.  The students have a right to an education and all resources are looked at when 
addressing their needs.   
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Mr. Sce inquired if with the decrease in the student population if transportation has been examined.  
Could some students be re-routed to reduce the number of busses needed?  Mr. Guzman explained that 
a key factor in transportation is the time of delivery.  Ms. Neel added that they are currently speaking 
with the bus companies.   Mr. Sce suggested possibly looking at other local towns to see if it would be 
possible to have regionalization so that some of their students could attend Tolland schools and charge 
the sending town to increase capacity.  Mr. Guzman responded that looking at K-8 districts which tuition 
its students out could be considered.       

Town Council Member Jack Scavone noted that an acquaintance received a 1% raise, the first in six years 
and the family’s expenses are increasing.  This is half of the community.  The other half is on fixed 
incomes.  There are problems and they are not going away.  He is frustrated that the money is not there 
and while people are trying to justify programs.  If the situation is addressed today, it mitigates the 
problem in the future.  Difficult decisions need to be made.  Mr. Powell responded that the problem is 
the cost of education.  The district has been running fairly lean for a long period of time.  Mr. Scavone 
noted that the taxpayer’s ability to pay is not there.  Mr. Powell noted that the Board is open to working 
with the Town Council to find shared services.  Mr. Scavone added that the budget is a large number but 
it is not evident what is in that number to make decisions on anything in the budget.  Mr. Powell noted 
that the breakouts would be published.   

Ms. Rubino commented that that problem with health insurance needs to be addressed.  She would like 
to know how many teachers are eligible and how many elected to join HSA.  She added that no one in 
the room wants to see anything cut but if we can look at what doesn’t affect the children then some 
decisions can be made.  She inquired as to how the district is reaching out to the teachers to encourage 
them to participate in the HSA.   The majority of people in the room are on an HSA; they have no other 
options and it is a beneficial program.  Mr. Guzman noted that he meets regularly with the teacher 
union and discusses these issues.   Suzanne Waterhouse has done an outstanding job in communicating 
the benefits of the HSA to the teachers as well.  Mr. Guzman will continue to have the conversation with 
the union.  Ms. Rubino commented that the staff should not be given a choice – everyone must have an 
HSA.  Mr. Powell commented that is something that could be addressed at the time of negotiations.   
Ms. Rubino went on to say that in terms of sharing resources, one town in CT merged their human 
resources department so there are things that can be done.  She is willing to be on a committee to find 
out how this was accomplished.  It is important to look at items not directly related to educating the 
children.   

Town Council Member Sam Belsito inquired how many staff members are participating in an HSA.  Mr. 
Guzman explained that 200 are in the traditional program, 90 participate in the HSA program, some staff 
members do not participate in the health insurance program, and 34 are not eligible due to employment 
status.  Hence, the total is 290.  Mr. Scavone responded that given this information, there is a 2/3rd 
opportunity cost.  Mr. Powell responded that it is a personal choice unless it is part of the contract.  Mr. 
Guzman noted when the time comes for contract negotiation, the district will go in with a list of changes 
to the contract and health insurance will be one of the recommendations.  The recommendation from 
the teachers’ union will be to keep things status quo.  It is from that point that negotiations, mediation, 
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and possible arbitration take place.  Mr. Gill asked Mr. Guzman how many staff members he anticipated 
would be joining the HSA.  Mr. Guzman did not think there would be any significant additions.   

Mr. Adlerstein agrees that one needs to find the opportunity and not go building by building to 
determine where to cut.  Further, he inquired if there was any incentive offered to those electing HSA.  
There was not.   

Mr. Rubino commented that it gets back to the process and perception with community at large.  The 
budget is 227 pages, after 167 pages there are 30 pages of goals which he assumed are district-wide.  
One of the missed opportunities is for each of the principals to speak of their school’s goals and to 
quantify what it will take to meet those goals.  People want to feel that a goal has been attained.  The 
community wants leadership.  Leaders do extraordinary things when they are pushed due to 
extraordinary circumstances.  The community is looking for the Board to do something different.  The 
metrics may have to be reset but it can be done.  Mr. Powell commented that there is a willingness to 
do what is necessary. 

A resident of 657 Tolland Stage Road commented that that she would like to see what will be lost if the 
4.95% does not pass.  Something in the form of a one page document put together by each of the 
principals posted online.  Colleges want more than what Tolland is offering.  Mr. Powell explained that in 
previous years there has been a cut list.  The initial conversation is about needs.  The Board needs to 
augment and cut costs and then look at priorities.   

Ms. Euliano inquired about separating the municipal items from the educational so those passionate 
about something may focus there.  Mr. Powell explained that that is a question based on charter.  In 
order to change the referendum process, the charter would have to be opened. When one opens up the 
charter there are a number of ramifications that could come into play that are outside of education.  
This is the reason why legally the suggestion cannot be acted upon.   

A resident asked about the attrition rate for teachers.  Mr. Guzman explained that traditionally 5-6 
teachers retire and 3-4 resign.  The district has been fortunate to have hired some quality educators to 
complement the very good veteran teachers.  A fair amount of funds are invested on teacher training 
and it is disappointing when a teacher chooses to move to another district.   

Mr. Powell noted that there will be another workshop after a short Board meeting next Wednesday and 
there is the potential for an additional workshop to be held on the following Wednesday.  While 
sometimes these sessions can be contentious, he appreciates when constructive conversations take 
place as they have this evening.  While people choose to live in Tolland for a variety of reasons, one 
reason often cited is the education system.  While adjustments have been made, the budget document 
has been recognized by CABE (Connecticut Association of Boards of Education) as being one of the best 
in the state and the Board is always looking for ways to enhance it.  Greater detail regarding the line 
items as well as the organizational chart will be posted on the website.  Mr. Powell noted that this is not 
the end of the conversation and the Board will review the items posted on the wall.  Further, it will talk 
with the Town Council to discuss sharing resources.  There is a strong track record of doing so.  The 
Board is in support of cutting items that will not impact the quality of education.  He thanked everyone 
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for their civility and time taken from their day to attend the workshop.  He encouraged anyone with 
questions to e-mail him, Mr. Adlerstein, or the PTO.  The questions will be posted assuming they are 
appropriate for general publication.  Further, the Board is willing to visit organizations such as the PTO, 
the senior center, or others who wish to have a conversation at their local meeting.   

Mr. Guzman thanked the members of the Town Council for attending.   

 
Adjournment 
Mr. Frattaroli motioned to adjourn the meeting at 9:08 P.M.  Mr. Clark seconded the motion.  All were in 
favor.  None opposed.  None abstained.  Motion carried. 
 

 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Lisa Pascuzzi 
Clerk 



F.1. 
 

 
TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
     
DATE: January 23, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: BlumShapiro Audit Report – FY 2011/2012 
 
 Attached for your information is the Independent Auditor’s Report dated 
December 19, 2012. 
 
 Enclosed is a copy of the Federal Single Audit Report for year ended June 30, 
2012 and a copy of the State Single Audit Report for year ended June 30, 2012. Finally,  
the Independent Accountant’s Report on Applying Agreed-Upon Procedures regarding  
the District’s school year grant data is also enclosed.  The forms reviewed include Form 
ED001 (End of Year School Report), Form ED006S (Public School Information System 
Supplemental Information), and the PSIS Racial Survey and Enrollment report. 
 
 Ms. Vanessa Rossitto, Partner with BlumShapiro, will be present at the Board 
meeting to answer questions regarding the annual audit report. 
 
 The full audit report can be found online in the electronic version of the Board 
agenda at www.tolland.k12.ct.us. 
 
WDG:ca 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 































































F.2. 
 

 
TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
     
DATE: January 23, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Insurance Consultant Presentation 
 
 Steve May from Milliman Consultants will be at the Board meeting to present on 
the medical insurance program and the Eastern Connecticut Health Insurance Program 
(ECHIP) collaborative.  Mr. May will answer questions from the Board members. 
 
WDG:ca 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



F.3. 
 
 

TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
   
DATE: January 23, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Artificial Turf Field Agreement 
 
  Attached is the copy of the proposed Agreement between the Board and the 
Town for the management, maintenance and operation of the artificial turf at Tolland 
High School. 

 
  This agreement as stipulated is for a fifteen year period with five year renewal 
terms.  Staff has reviewed the document and suggested changes have been 
incorporated.  I have met with the Town Manager to review the document as 
presented.   

 
  The Administration recommends approval. 
 
WDG:ca 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



ARTIFICIAL TURF FIELD AGREEMENT 

 

Agreement between the Town of Tolland, (hereinafter called the “Town”) and the Town of Tolland 
Board of Education (herein after called the “Board”) made and entered into as of this ________day 
of____________________, 2013.  

 

 

Whereas the Town has applied for and received $700,000 in State funding for the construction of lights 
and artificial turf at the high school stadium field (herein after called the “project”); and  

Whereas certain sports clubs have pledged up to an additional $300,000 to finance the project if needed 
and to pay the Town back for all costs both principal and interest  associated with the borrowing of said 
funds; and  

Whereas the construction of the project is scheduled to commence in the spring of 2013 and be 
complete by the fall of 2013; and  

Whereas the design,  bidding, awarding of construction contracts, and oversight of the project will be 
the responsibility of the Town working with a Building Committee appointed by the Town’s Town 
Council; and  

Whereas upon completion of the project the Town will assume responsibility for scheduling, maintaining 
and overseeing the operation of the field as set forth in this agreement through its Recreation Director 
reporting to a subcommittee of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board which shall be appointed by 
the Town Council for the sole purpose of overseeing the use, maintenance, expenditures and revenues 
of the operation; 

Now therefore, in consideration of the covenants contained herein and for other good and valuable 
considerations, it is agreed as follows: 

1. This agreement shall be for a fifteen year period effective upon completion of the project and 
may be renewed for successive five year terms at the mutual agreement of the Town and Board 
thereafter. 

2. The Town agrees that it shall perform the following functions: 
a. Create a master schedule for the use of the field which shall give priority for use to the 

Board in the fall and spring seasons for the days of Monday thru Friday from 2:30 to 6:00 
pm. And on Saturdays from 8:00am. until noon.   Provisions will also be made for evening 
school athletic events.  The District Athletic Director will provide the town’s designated 
representative a schedule of fall season events by May 1 and of spring season events by 
February 1. 
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b. Should the Board need additional use of the field for games or in limited cases practices due 
to inclement weather, then such needs shall be communicated to the Town with at least 24 
hours notice. The Town shall not unreasonably deny such request but will have to take into 
consideration prior commitments made for use of the field. 

c. The Town shall create and implement a fee schedule for use of the field and lights by 
outside groups.  

d. The Town shall market the use of the field for all hours not used by the Board as well as 
explore opportunities for revenue from sale of advertising space around and within the field 
with prior approval of the Board. 

e. The Town shall be responsible for ensuring the maintenance of the field, the emptying of 
field barrels and recycling bins, and for picking up debris within the field stadium provided 
that the Board shall be responsible for said functions on a daily basis while they have use of 
the field including time used for practice and games.  

f. The Town shall maintain a budget for the field which shall include expenses for such things 
as part-time help to oversee the use of the field, maintenance costs, administrative 
overhead, portable toilets, electricity, etc. during times not used by the Board. The Board 
shall be responsible for such cost during the time of its use.  The Town shall also track 
revenues and use such to pay for the items mentioned herein as well as provide for a sinking 
fund for future replacement and repair of the facility and to provide a percentage of 
revenue less expenses including sinking fund payments to a dedicated account within the 
Board budget which will be used for the sole purpose of reducing any future increases in 
pay-to-participate fees of the Board and a percentage to offset the cost of Recreation 
programs for the Town.  

g. The Town and Board SHALL share GOALS, NETS, AND BENCHES used within the stadium 
field.  The Town and Board shall be responsible for the setup of their own goals, nets and 
benches.  

h. The Town may in its sole discretion contract out for the management of the field but will 
give the Board prior notice and the right to comment on the arrangement contemplated.  

i. The Town will provide the Board with a year-end total cost for maintaining the school field 
which is associated with school use by July 15th of every year.  This cost will include but is 
not limited to personnel costs, supplies, materials and depreciation of equipment and will 
be submitted to the State Department of Education as in-kind services.  
 

3. The Board agrees to the following: 

a.    It shall primarily use the field for games, but practices will be allowed during the hours 
reserved for Board use.  

b.    It shall be responsible for ensuring that field barrels are emptied on a daily basis after use by 
the Board and that any debris in the area is picked up after use.  

c.     It shall be responsible for paying its share of the cost of electricity for the use of lights 
during the periods of time they have use of the field. 

d.    It shall be responsible for any additional costs associated with major events which they 
sponsor including but not limited to public safety costs. 
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e. It shall notify the Town immediately upon notice of any concerns with the use of the field or 
lights. 

 

f.    It shall notify the Town with as much advanced notice as possible of any events at the high 
school that would impact parking for use of the field by outside groups. 

g. Board staff shall be required to attend training on proper care and maintenance of artificial 
turf surfaces.  

4. During the fall and spring seasons the Town and Board through their respective Recreation 
Director and Athletic Director shall communicate weekly to update each other on team 
schedules and clarify any use or maintenance issues.   

5. An annual meeting shall be held on or before June 1st of each year to review progress and 
requirements of the field use. Participants will be invited to attend from the youth sports 
groups, Board, Town, as well as the Chairpersons of the Town Council and Board, Chairperson of 
the Parks and  Recreation Advisory Board,  and the subcommittee of the Recreation Board 
appointed to oversee the operation.  

And it is mutually understood and agreed that this agreement shall be binding upon the parties hereto 
and upon their respective successors. 

 

Signed in Tolland, Connecticut on this ______ day of ___________________, 2013. 
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F.4. 
 
 

TO:  Members of the Board of Education 
 
FROM: William D. Guzman 
  Jane A. Neel 
   
DATE: January 23, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Status of the Budget – January 10, 2013 
 
  In accordance with Board of Education policy 3010, attached please find 
the status report of the budget for fiscal year 2012-13 as of January 10, 2013. 
 
 The budget for fiscal year 2012-13 (adopted and adjusted) is $35,702,228.   
 
 As of January 10, 2013, expenditures and encumbrances total $35,250,808                      
leaving an unexpended balance at this time in the amount of $451,420. 
 
 The difference in the unexpended balance since the November 30, 2012 budget 
projection is $404,674. 
 
 The following programs had a significant difference since the last projection: 
 
  Special Services (131)   $ 60,004 
  Interdistrict Programs (133)       119,247 
  Transportation (701)      30,434 
  Tech Services (757)       13,709 
  Utilities – Energy Management (663)    33,750 
  Staff Services (177)     164,835 
  Other sundry accounts              (17,305)  
  Total              $ 404,674 
 
 
 The change in special services is due to tuition charges (1 anticipated out 
placement).  The Interdistrict and transportation changes are due to final magnet school 
tuition billings (an increase of 15 students to magnet schools).  The transportation 
changes are for the students who attend the Arts at the Capitol program and also for 
extra special needs bus runs that have been encumbered.  The change to the 
technology services program consists of an e-rate credit received which helped to offset 
the encumbrance for the storage area equipment to be purchased. 
 
 In the energy budget funds have been set aside to cover costs for the consultant 
related to the investment grade audit. 
 



 Adjustments to the Staff Services account include a reduction to the purchase 
order for unemployment compensation charges and an encumbrance adjustment for 
medical payments the Eastern Connecticut Health Insurance Program (ECHIP) due to a 
change in the payment process. 
 
 The energy budget has not yet been adjusted by the energy manager.  It is his 
expectation that he will be able to better project after the February statements are 
processed as they will contain non-prorated full impact rate increase information. 
 
 We have started the process of open purchase order reviews and adjustments to 
encumbrances will be made accordingly. 
 
 The budget continues to be carefully monitored as we progress through the 
school year. 
 
 There are no budget transfers that require Board action at this time. 
 
 
WDG/JAN:ca 
 
 
 
 
































